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Hearing before ADMINISTRATIVE LAW JUDGE ERIC PAUL WELLS in
Springdale, Washington County, Arkansas.

Claimant appeared pro se.

Respondents represented by CHRIS BRADLEY, Attorney, Little Rock,
Arkansas.

STATEMENT OF THE CASE

On June 2, 2009, the above captioned claim came on for a

hearing at Fort Smith, Arkansas.   A pre-hearing conference was

conducted on April 15, 2009, and a pre-hearing order was filed on

April 23, 2009.   A copy of the pre-hearing order has been marked

Commission's Exhibit No. 1 and made a part of the record without

objection.

At the pre-hearing conference the parties agreed to the

following stipulations:

1. The Arkansas Workers' Compensation Commission has

jurisdiction of this claim.

2. On all pertinent dates, the relationship of employee-

employer-carrier existed between the parties.

3. The claimant fell on October 31, 2008.
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4. The claimant’s average weekly wage is $578.65 which

entitles him to a weekly compensation rate of $386 for temporary

total disability and $290 for permanent partial disability.

By agreement of the parties the issues to litigate are limited

to the following:

1. Compensability of the claimant’s fall on October 31, 2008.

2. Payment of medical treatment.

Claimant’s contentions are:

“Workman’s comp is not paying for my hospital
visit and ambulance ride.  Workman’s comp said
my injuries were not in the course of my duty.
That’s completely wrong.  I was working when
the incident happened.  It has been almost 5
months and it is taking workman’s comp
entirely too long.”

Respondents’ contentions are:

“Claimant viewed a person who had sustained a
gunshot wound to the face, felt lightheaded
and dizzy and then fell to the ground without
injury and no loss of consciousness.  Claimant
did not sustain a compensable injury.”

The claimant is a male who was employed by the respondent as

a police officer.  During the claimant’s fifth day of field

training he was despatched on what started as a welfare check.  On

page five of the official transcript the claimant begins to

describe the events surrounding his dispatch.  I will note that the

official transcript reflects that the statement beginning on page

five line ten was given by Mr. Bradley.  That is incorrect, the

statement on page five beginning on line ten was given under oath

by the claimant who stated as follows:

“It was the morning of October 31, 2008, we
responded to a what started off as a welfare
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check on a subject over off of State Street in
Springdale.  On our way, I was actually in my
fifth day of field training, it was my first
phase of field training.  On our way there the
Fire Department was already there, they
advised that they had heard a gunshot come
from the residence.  We then upgraded our
response we were at a Code 3, lights and
sirens.  We arrived - we were making our
approach to the residence and that’s when we
heard a gunshot as well.  We cleared everybody
we could at the two houses on the east and
west of the residence.  Then we waited for
backup.  We approached the house.  We did from
the east side of the house, made contact with
the victim, brought him outside.  He laid the
shotgun down.  We approached, we got him on
the ground, secured the scene.  They rolled
him over.  I was there with - I was holding my
field training officer, his shotgun and they
rolled him over and that’s when I saw the
gentleman’s face had been shot off from about
here to down her, just completely gone.

BY THE COMMISSION: And I’ll note for the
record that the claimant’s indicating with his
fingers on his face below his bottom lip and
down.  Go ahead sir.

BY JONATHAN REGNAS: And then he also had
wounds to the left side of his face and
partial of his left ear blown off.  And I saw
that, I was okay, then we were talking to the
victim’s girlfriend, who was on the scene.
And as we were talking to her that he when I
started to get - I started, from what I was
told, coming down off my adrenalin dump, cause
I had never experienced anything like.  And I
guess as I was coming off of that my body was
shutting itself down, from what I’ve been
told, and started getting a little fuzzy eyed.
And then I was on my way over to hand the
shotgun to my Sergeant so I could go sit down.
Well as I went to do that, that is when the
episode occurred where I fell to my knees and
I hit the ground and rolled over and then
that’s when EMS came over and a couple of my
other officers, Sergeant came over and saw me.
They got me up.  I felt okay, but my
Lieutenant wanted me to go to the ER, take a
ride with the squad there just to make sure
everything was okay.  And after I got to the
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hospital they said I was okay and that was
it.”

The two issues in this matter are whether the claimant

suffered a compensable work related injury and whether he is

entitled to have his medical treatment paid for by the respondents.

First we will consider compensability of the claimant’s alleged

work related injury.

It is the claimant’s burden to prove that he sustained a

compensable work related injury.  To do so the claimant must first

prove that he sustained a physical injury that is supported by

objective medical findings.  Here the claimant is unable to do so.

The record is void of any objective medical findings.  It is the

claimant’s own testimony that he received no physical injury.  It

is clear that the claimant did not sustain a compensable work

related injury on October 31, 2008.

The claimant also asked the Commission to consider payment of

medical bills arising from the events he described in his

testimony.  Under most circumstances the claimant would not be

entitled to any benefits including medical treatment because he has

failed to prove his burden of a compensable injury.

However, in this matter we have an unusual set of

circumstances.  The claimant only received medical treatment at the

urging of the respondent.  I find the claimant’s testimony credible

when he stated, “I felt okay, but my Lieutenant wanted me to go to

the ER, take a ride with the squad there just to make sure

everything was okay.”  It was at the respondent’s direction through

a superior officer that the claimant received medical treatment and
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he should not be made to bear the financial burden of their

direction.

A Springdale Fire Department Patient Care Report also adds

evidence that the claimant only received medical care at the

direction of the respondent.  Claimant’s Exhibit No. 3, Page 2,

stated, “Pt stated no pain or trauma after fall, Pt was transported

on training officer’s request to the hospital for further

evaluation.”  This report supports that the respondents, not the

claimant, directed medical treatment and should be responsible for

its cost.

In Southern Hospitalities v. Britain, 54 Ark. App. 318 (1996),

the Court of Appeals stated:

“[3-5] An employer is generally only
responsible for medical expenses when an
employee is determined to have suffered a
compensable injury.  See Ark. Code Ann. §11-9-
102(5)(F)(i) (Repl. 1996).  However, in this
case the employer directed Ms. Britain to see
Dr. Smith and led Ms. Britain to reasonably
believe that such treatment would be covered
by workers’ compensation.  Although the
Commission did not specifically state that it
was invoking the equitable doctrine of
estoppel, it is implicit in its opinion that
it did so.  In Snow v. Alcoa, 15 Ark. App.
205, 691 S.W.2d 194 (1985), we set out the
elements of estoppel as follows:

1) The party to be estopped must know the
facts; 2) he or she must intend that his or
her conduct shall be acted upon or must act so
that the party asserting the estoppel has a
right to believe the other party so intended;
3) the party asserting the estoppel must be
ignorant of the true facts; and 4) the party
asserting the estoppel must rely on the other
party’s conduct to his or her injury.”
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The facts in this matter as set out above met the burden of

proving that the respondent employer is estopped from denying

responsibility for the cost of treatment provided to the claimant

at the respondent’s direction.  The medical bills set out in

Claimant’s Exhibit No. 1 and 2 were caused by the direction of the

respondent and they are estopped from denying responsibility.

From a review of the record as a whole, to include medical

reports, documents, and other matters properly before the

Commission, and having had an opportunity to hear the testimony of

the witness and to observe his demeanor, the following findings of

fact and conclusions of law are made in accordance with A.C.A. §11-

9-704:

FINDINGS OF FACT & CONCLUSIONS OF LAW

1. The stipulations agreed to by the parties at the pre-

hearing conference conducted on April 15, 2009, and contained in a

pre-hearing order filed April 23, 2009, are hereby accepted as

fact.

2. The claimant failed to prove that he sustained a

compensable work related injury on October 31, 2008, while employed

by the respondent.

3. The claimant received medical treatment for a fall he

sustained on October 31, 2008, at the direction of the respondent.

4. The respondents are estopped from denying responsibility

for the cost of treatment provided to the claimant at the

respondent’s direction.
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5. The cost of the medical treatment shall be paid by the

respondents and those costs are accurately set out in Claimant’s

Exhibit No. 1 and 2.

ORDER

The claimant failed to prove that he sustained a compensable

injury while employed by the respondent.  The respondents are

estopped from denying payment for medical treatment they directed.

The respondents shall pay for the respondent directed medical

treatment forthwith. 

IT IS SO ORDERED.

_________________________
     ERIC PAUL WELLS
 ADMINISTRATIVE LAW JUDGE


